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August 12, 2021
Dear GQES Families,

Welcome to an ever evolving, continuously changing, and sincerely sanguine school year at Garland
R. Quarles Elementary School (GQES)! While we are still in the Coronavirus (Covid-19) Pandemic,
we will adapt, improvise, and overcome together! We are grateful you have chosen to be on this
journey with us! It's always important to have a ROADMAP when we are planning on a journey. We
want every child to be successful and thrive at GQES!

Our vision at Quarles Elementary is to create a thriving, literacy community in a STEM school!
While we know school may have multiple iterations due to the pandemic, you will see COVID-19
addendums throughout this handbook. Please frequently visit the Winchester Public School website
https://www.wps.k12.va.us/ for updates and information.

WE need to bond together through this pandemic. We also need to take time to find JOY and PLAY
in this challenging time. The three most important focal areas for 2021-2022 include:

BONDING
PLAYING
LEARNING

Moreover, we are a school and not a hospital in a school or a school in a hospital. We will implement

evidence based best practices while knowing and understanding educational research such as the

seven correlates of effective schools along with recommendations from the Center for Disease

Control, Virginia Department of Health, Virginia Department of Education, and Winchester City Public

Schools. These seven correlates of Effective Schools Research will guide our day to day operations:
e Clear School Mission

High Expectations for Success

Instructional Leadership

Frequent Monitoring of Student Progress

Opportunity to Learn and Student Time on Task


https://www.wps.k12.va.us/

e Safe and Orderly Environment
e Home-School Relations.

PREPARING

FUTURE-READY
GRADUATES

Every year, we have a golden opportunity to help our students develop into competent, confident, and
compassionate young people. Virginia has a future-ready plan featuring the 5 C’s: Citizenship Skills,
Creative Thinking Skills, Communication Skills, Collaboration Skills, and Critical Thinking Skills. All of
these skills help students gain life experiences to be good citizens.

We want to extend an invitation to all of our students’ parents to maintain frequent communication
between home and school. We are here to support and help your child thrive! It is important for our
families to know the processes, procedures, and habits we have in place to create a SAFE,
ORGANIZED, ACCOUNTABLE, RESPECTFUL and KIND (SOAR) learning environment for your
children even with Covid-19 requirements. Masks are required during this pandemic. Physical
distancing--- as best we can---is expected during this pandemic. Washing hands will be expected
during this pandemic. We ask for your cooperation and effort to make sure your child is at school, on
time, and willing to learn every day. As you read our revised PARENT/STUDENT handbook, we
want to invite you to ask questions to any of our staff. Like a chameleon, we want to ‘evolve’ into an
even-greater school!

We want to work closely with you to help your child become a successful learner. Parents need to
know how their children are doing in school; what the school is doing; what the school expects from
parents; and how parents may contribute to the operations and improvements of the school. Our
parental involvement program centers on three areas of shared responsibility: READING, STUDY
HABITS, and RESPECTFUL/RESPONSIBLE BEHAVIOR. We expect students to read at home and
for parents to read with their children. We appreciate parents’/guardians’ help in encouraging good
study habits. Lastly, we expect parents to maintain regular communication with their child’s teacher.

Welcome to an exciting and clearly another unforgettable year at Garland R. Quarles Elementary!
Thank you! Let’s stay safe and stay well!l #WeGotThis!

Joanie Hovatter, Principal Todd Fannin, Assistant Principal






HISTORY OF GARLAND R. QUARLES ELEMENTARY

The Garland R. Quarles Elementary School, built in 1955, was named in honor of Dr. Garland R.
Quarles, Superintendent of the WPS from 1930 to 1965. The school was the first new public school
to be built in Winchester since 1931. The original building contained 12 classrooms. In 1958, an
additional five classrooms were constructed on the south end of the building, bringing its enrollment
capacity to approximately 500 students.

Until the later 1960’s, Quarles maintained the traditional elementary school organization of
self-contained, graded classrooms. From that time, and to an increasing degree in the 1970’s, steps
were taken to provide a non-graded organization incorporating a more open instructional
environment.  Student grouping reflected multi-age flexibility and provisions were made for
continuous progress based on individual development. The addition of a kindergarten curriculum
level in 1974, based on developmental age considerations, was complementary to the developing
curricular direction of the school.

A new Frederick Douglas School opened in 1990 which created a need for rezoning of the city.
Students from all four elementary schools merged together. In the summer of 1995, Quarles began
a renovation project. Staff and students occupied the old Frederick Douglas building at 598 North
Kent Street until the summer of 1997.

In June of 1997, the 6.5 million dollar renovation project was completed. It included a library, gym,
cafeteria, kitchen, stage, 18 new classrooms, computer lab, science lab, art room, music room, a
beautiful courtyard, and an area to allow for an enrollment of nearly 500 students. GQES was above
enrollment (500) from 2013 — 2016. In 2016-17, a new JKES was constructed to help eliminate
overcrowding. Currently, GQES has an enrollment of 400-420 students in pre-Kindergarten to grade
four.

The following individuals served as Principal at Quarles Elementary School with the years of service
included:

Rene M. McNally (1955-1970)

E. P. Browning, 11l (1970-1974)

John W. Penney (1974-1979)

Mary W. Joyner (1979-1989)

Barbara M. Johnston, Ed. D (1989-1992)

Nancy T. Lee, Ed. D (1992-2004)

Jacqueline C. Ruff (2004-2012)

Mrs. Joanie Hovatter became Principal in July 2012 at Quarles Elementary to the present.
Why is our school nhamed Garland R. Quarles Elementary School?

Dr. Quarles was Superintendent of Winchester Public Schools from 1930-1965. Our school is named
for Dr. Garland Reed Quarles, the only school in Winchester named for a person who was still living
when it opened in 1956. The Winchester City School Board wanted to honor Dr. Quarles for the
many ways he has helped our community.



Dr. Quarles was born on January 27, 1901 in Caroline County, Virginia. He went to a one-room
schoolhouse in Caroline County. In 1923, he graduated from Randolph-Macon College with honors.
Four years later, he earned a Master of Arts degree from the University of Virginia. In 1952,
Randolph-Macon College awarded Dr. Quarles with an honorary degree of Doctor of Laws.

Arriving in Winchester in 1923, Dr. Quarles came to the B & O Railroad Station on Piccadilly Street.
He spent the night at the George Washington Hotel. The next morning, he walked into Handley High
School. Handley was a new school, then, and he was a beginning English teacher. Soon afterwards,
Dr. Quarles became principal of Handley High School. In 1930, he was also named the
Superintendent of Winchester Public Schools. He was an excellent teacher and continued to teach
one senior English course.

Well-known as a writer of Winchester history, poetry, and the Apple Blossom Pageants, Dr. Quarles
truly loved the area! The pageants included Winchester students and were performed outside on the
Handley High School steps. The Apple Blossom Pageants are well known in parts of our nation,
today.

Dr. Quarles received honors for his work with organizations in Winchester. Dr. Quarles was
respected for his leadership ability and “scholarly influence.” He was married and had three children.
Dr. Quarles died on August 20, 1986. We have artifacts and photographs from Dr. Garland R.
Quarles’ estate in our conference room, given to us generously by Dr. Quarles’ daughter and
granddaughter. He is buried in Mt. Hebron Ceremony in Winchester.

Adapted from a biography of Garland R. Quarles, written by Eloise C. Strader, and included in SOME
WORTHY LIVES by Garland R. Quarles.

SCHOOL VISION

THRIVING LITERACY COMMUNITY IN A STEM SCHOOL

SCHOOL MISSION

We will monitor our school’s highest priorities: what we teach (coherent curriculum), how we teach
(well-designed lessons), and authentic literacy across the curriculum (purposeful reading, writing, and
math learning) on our pursuit to excellence. The implementation of these priorities will be done by
staff working in teams---professional learning communities where curriculum, instruction and
assessment is monitored and adjusted for student learning and growth.



DAILY SCHEDULES

Lunch Schedules

10:20 — 10:45 Kindergarten
10:50 - 11:15 First Grade
11:20 — 11:45 Second Grade
11:50 — 12:15 Fourth Grade
12:25 -12:50 Third Grade
Specials
Second Grade 8:00 — 8:55
Fourth Grade 9:00- 9:55
Third Grade 10:00 — 10:55
Kindergarten 11:00 — 11:55
Pre-Kindergarten  12:30 — 1:15
First Grade 1:25- 2:20

7:20 - 7:50 Homeroom/Breakfast

7:50 - 8:00 Morning Announcements/Literacy Tasks

8:00 — 2:30 Core Instruction/Specials/Lunch/Recesses
2:35 Dismissal for all students

7:00 — 3:30 Office Hours

QUARLES ELEMENTARY SCHOOL STAFF 2021-2022

*= Team Leader

Principal
Joanie Hovatter Pre-Kindergarten

*Laine Everhart

Assistant Principal Alicia Tucker
Todd Fannin
Kindergarten Teachers
Secretary *Mandy Estep

Janice Morgan Jennifer Berry
Haleigh Echard
Office Clerk Jillian O’Connell

Tiffany Saville




First Grade Teachers
* Belinda Miller
Danielle DeChristopher
Stephanie Duvall
Kate Yeates

Second Grade Teachers
* Robert Kilby
Nicole Hobson
Thalia Cornejo
Tara Lockhart

Third Grade Teachers
* Katie Lamb
Tessie Mogle
Sarah Thompson
Lisa Williamson

Fourth Grade Teachers
*Debbie Diner
Brittany Bowers
Kim Grove, LT-sub
Amanda Kresge

Technology Resource Teacher
Kara McDaniel

STEM
*Karan Johnstone

Computer Technician
David Ballon
Brittany Hughes

Content Teachers
*Nina Shaw
Danielle Rollon
Gary Frye
Kaya Rehar

Physical Education Teachers
Eddie Simmons
Tag Grove

Art Teacher
*Rick Edwards

Music Teacher
Lindsay Edwards

Librarian
Athena Michael

School Counselor
Sara Shoemaker

School Psychologist
Erin Kirkland/Michelle Madden

School Nurse
Missi Deuel

Speech Therapist
Eileen Doughterty

Reading Specialists
Heather Campbell
Teresa Cave

Instructional Coach
*Heather Williams

Metrics Coach
*Jenny Ramsey

Student Support
Leslie Stewart

ESL TEACHERS
*Jennifer Dimarco
Allie Lockley
Viviana Daraban

Custodian Team
*Paula Santos
Mike Butler

Custodial (Part Time)
Rosalyn Summers
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Gloria Rhodes Jen Sutter
Velinda Scott

Teaching Assistants
Renee Grove
Sarah Brockenbrough
Jessica McGee
Ryan Smith
Sandy Dorsey
Jocelyn Portillo
Nancy Jenkins
Diane Williams
Kelly Taylor
Karen Gyurisin

Metrics Teaching Assistant

Cafeteria Staff
Libby Anderson
Kay Brill
Carol Funk
Connie Grim
Ava Symons

ESOL Parent Liaison
Anna Santiago

CHAMELEONS SOAR

(Positive Behavior Intervention System)

The Chameleons SOAR & BE KIND is a School-Wide Effective Discipline Program with a
Positive Behavior Intervention System focusing on (S): SAFETY, O: (ORGANIZATION), A:
(ACCOUNTABILITY), R: (RESPECT), and BE KIND. This program for all students has a set
of strategies and systems to increase the capacity of our school to (a) reduce school
disruption, and (b) educate all students including those with problem behaviors. Our program
has clearly defined outcomes, research-validated practices, supportive administrative systems,
and a focus on solving problems. In addition, OUR PROGRAM has a component to help
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students improve their behaviors in the event they have infractions. The following
procedures are expected and posted at Quarles Elementary:

SCHOOL BUS —‘ I STAY SEATED KEEP AISLE CLEAR BE ON TIME KEEP HANDS TO SELF

~

BATHROOM ;? PLAY FREE ZONE USE QUICKLY/QUIETLY 1-2-3 PROCEDURE PLEASE FLUSH
CAFETERIA 9 RAISE HAND FOR HELP  RESPECT PERSONAL SPACE USE SOFT VOICE USE TABLE MANNERS

k
CLASSROOM HAVE MATERIALS CLEAN & PUT THINGS AWAY  PLEASE AND THANK YOU
HALLWAY i-;- ;‘i* WALK ON RIGHT 3-SLINE GO STRAIGHT TO DESTINATION ~ KEEP HANDS TO SELF

A
PLAYGROUND Lﬁy—i_ KEEP HANDS TO SELF 3-S LINE INJOUT STAY IN PLAY AREA GOOD SPORTSMANSHIP
HOME ﬁ FOLLOW DIRECTIONS  DEVELOP STUDY HABITS MAKE TIME TO READ PLEASE AND THANK YOU

BE KIND
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What can I do?

Walk away and
let it go.

Wait and
cool of f.

Go to another
activity.

Problem
solving
wheel

Rock, paper,
scissors, go

Apologize I message

Ways to Solve Problems
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CONFLICT RUDE

Occasional Occasional Once or Twice Is REPEATED
Not planned; in the |Spontaneous: , Is planned and done
: ; Intentional
heat of the moment |unintentional on purpose
All parties ar - Can cause hurt Can hurt others The target of the
parties are ups feelings; upset deeply bullying is upset
Based in . .
All parties want to thoughtlessness, poor | Based in anger; Th.e tlly birgtngrin
. : : gain control over the
work things out manners or impulsive cruelty A
narcissism arge
All parties will accept | Rude person accepts |Behavior often The bully blames the
responsibility responsibility regretted; target
An effort is made by The target wa’nts to
: stop the bully's
all parties to solve :
behavior, the bully
the problem
does not
Can be resolved Social skill building Needs to be CANNOT be resolved
o ) addressed/ should e
through mediation could be of benefit ; through mediation
NOT be ignored

Source: Jennifer Astles, DASA Newsletter, January 2014, TST BOCES

UNDERSTANDING a Conflict Continuum

The Winchester Public Schools CREDO

We believe that to accomplish “Learning for All” students, parents and educators must be committed to
their individual role responsibilities. Each role is unique and critical to effective teaching and learning
with our public schools and is necessary to promote consistent and positive development in our
students. Further, we believe that positive interactions among us all are essential and must be
characterized by:

Mutual respect and trust

Pride in our schools and community

Commitment to high expectations

Acceptance of personal and public responsibility

Commitment to quality teaching and learning both in and outside of the classroom
Active, open and meaningful communication among all participants

Nurturing and caring relationships for all

Excellence in our respective roles
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Receptiveness to new ideas
Confidence gained from the acquisition of knowledge and skills

ARRIVAL AND DISMISSAL PROCEDURES COVID-19 Addendum

Arrival and Dismissal Procedures

VALID IDENTIFICATION CARDS (DRIVER’S LICENSES, FEDERAL GOVERNMENT-ISSUED
IDENTIFICATION CARDS WITH PHOTOS ARE REQUIRED TO ENSURE STUDENT SAFETY.
PLEASE HAVE IDENTIFICATION AND BE COOPERATIVE WITH SCHOOL OFFICIALS DAILY.

ARRIVAL PROCEDURES:

1.

2.

PARENTS/GUARDIANS NEED TO BE VIGILANT AND KEEP AN EYE ON THEIR
CHILD(REN) AT ALL TIMES during arrival and dismissal proceedings.

Children may arrive at school from 7:20-7:45 a.m. All students and staff must have face
coverings or masks on. If parents/guardians bring children by vehicle, please know we ask
parents/guardians to safely unload their child(ren) from their own vehicles. Our arrival staff
supervision focuses on all arrivals including vehicle riders, walkers, deliveries, and individuals
on crosswalks.

Children may walk to school. Parents/guardians are to know the 4-way stop sign at Southwerk
and Loudoun. We ask parents/guardians to walk their children onto school grounds and make
sure the child(ren) enters the school safely.

Parents/Guardians need to accompany their children INTO school IF THE CHILD(REN)
ARRIVES AFTER 7:50a.m., to sign the child into school.

Parents/Guardians need to be very careful when operating vehicles at arrival and dismissal
times.

DISMISSAL PROCEDURES:

1.

2.

3.

4.

PARENTS/GUARDIANS NEED TO BE VIGILANT AND KEEP AN EYE ON THEIR
CHILD(REN) AT ALL TIMES during arrival and dismissal proceedings.

Daily, we have nearly 400 students leaving on buses, traveling in vehicles with
parents/guardians, or walking, so exercise caution and patience. |t takes cooperation,
patience and coordination to ensure everyone’s safety. We need for EVERYONE to be
attentive, alert, and aware of his or her surroundings.

Only individuals listed as emergency contacts in PowerSchool (our school data system) may
pick up students and must sign children out daily.

We ask for parents/guardians to arrive at the close of school (2:30p.m.), present identification,
sign out the child(ren), and enter the cafeteria following our Covid-19 protocols. School
officials will help direct parents/guardians to their children. All parents/guardians who have
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children who are car riders will await entry into the building, stay physically distanced,
wear face coverings and sign out children with proper identification.
5. Any student classified as a ‘WALKER'’ will be escorted by school officials to one of three
designated locations:
a. Southwerk Street pedestrian crosswalk
b. Southwerk Street and South Loudoun four-way Stop
c. Whitlock Street side of campus.
****From the above locations, students will walk to their homes.

WE THANK PARENTS/GUARDIANS IN ADVANCE, FOR THEIR
COOPERATION AND PATIENCE, AS WE STRIVE TO MAINTAIN SAFETY
AS OUR #1 PRIORITY during the Covid-19 pandemic.

ASSEMBLIES

Programs are held related to specific units of study, observance of major holidays, and other
educational experiences. Students are expected to be polite and demonstrate appropriate behavior
during any of these programs.

AUTHORITY OF TEACHERS COVID-19 Addendum

Teachers will establish habits (procedures) for their classrooms and any school-sponsored activity.
These habits (procedures) will be consistent with the CHAMELEON SOAR & BE KIND (effective
school wide discipline program and positive behavior intervention system) at GQES. In addition, the
teachers’ habits (procedures) will be in congruence with the Winchester Public Schools Standards of
Student Conduct. Students are expected to abide by all habits (procedures) at all times to maintain
safety, organization, accountability, respectfulness and kindness. Currently, all children and staff
are required to have face coverings, keep physically distanced---as best as we can, and to
wash hands often in this pandemic.

BACKPACKS

Backpacks are useful for students in grades K-4 (preferably without wheels). . Thank you for helping
us maintain a safe environment.

BUILDING EMERGENCY EVACUATION PLANS

Classes will evacuate the building at identified exits and routes posted near the classroom doors.
Fire drills and other drills are scheduled regularly. Proper evacuation and emergency procedures are
reviewed and followed per drill or event.
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CHANGE OF ADDRESS OR TELEPHONE NUMBERS

If a students’ address or parental custodianship changes, the students’ parent/guardian has the
responsibility to notify the office staff as soon as possible. In the event of an emergency, the school
staff must have accurate access for parental notification. Proof of residency is always required for
registration or residence changes. In addition, if a student’s parents’ home’s phone numbers,
cell phone numbers, work phone numbers change or other pertinent information (custody
arrangements, etc.) CHANGES during the school year, the main office staff must be notified.
In the event of an emergency, it helps our office staff to have multiple, accurate phone numbers to
make immediate contact with the child’s parent/guardian.

CLINIC COVID-19 Addendum

The clinic is located at the back of the main office. Students are to enter the clinic from the hallway;
not through the main office, please. Our school nurse, Mrs. Missi Deuel will supervise the clinic. Mrs.
Deuel follows protocol on when to send a student home and makes the necessary contacts. For
Covid-19, the need to keep everyone safe is even greater, therefore, if a parent must come pick
up a child for any health reason, it will be imperative for the family to have more than one
permitted contact to come to school to pick up the child per our school nurse or
administration.

Any student sent to the clinic must have a clinic referral pass. Teachers are asked to be sensitive as
to how often and on what occasions children are sent to the clinic. When a child is missing excessive
class time for the clinic, the teacher should notify the school counselor or administration for additional
problem-solving measures. The school nurse is on duty in the building full time. She is responsible
for medical treatment, medication and overseeing student health plans. In her absence, the office
staff will administer first aid and medication.

In the event of injury or other medical emergency, the teacher should seek out the staff member
closest at hand and, by the most reasonable means available, quickly notify the office staff. Health
records for each child are maintained by the school nurse and are stored in the office. These records
are available for review by the classroom teacher. Both the health record and the back of the
registration card of students with special health problems (extreme allergies, seizures, etc.) are

marked and serve as an alert to teachers. |t is the responsibility of the classroom teacher to acquaint

himself/herself with health issues prior to the first day of school.  Additional classroom sanitary
procedures include teaching students how to properly wash hands. Moreover, packets of gloves are

in the classroom. In case of an injury involving body fluids, gloves must be worn. According to
Virginia’s laws, a student must have a physical and have their immunizations up to date in
order to enroll in a Virginia public school.

FIELD TRIPS COVID-19 Addendum

Field trips are recognized as an integral part and privilege of the school educational program.
Parents/ Guardians who wish to chaperone a field trip are encouraged to talk to classroom teachers
to learn procedures, expectations prior to the field trip. Fieldtrips will possibly be scheduled during
the 2021-2022 school year; as long as the community areas are safe. Any fieldtrip will be
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directly connected to our curriculum. Any adjustments to this plan will be communicated to
parents via our Central Administrative Office.

GRADES AND CONFERENCES

At GQES, two-way communication is best between the child’s teacher and the child’s parents.
Student-led conferences are scheduled on Monday, November 1, 2021 and Thursday, April 7, 2022.
Per Winchester Public School Board’'s policy related to grading, please see:

(http://www.wps.k12.va.us/sysinfo/policies/|ZB.htm)

Student progress is evaluated on the report cards (K-2)using MS: (MASTERED SKILL), LS
(LEARNING SKILL), AC (AREA OF CONCERN), or NA (NOT ASSESSESSED). Grades 3 and 4 use
the same report card grading profile which is different from K-2 learners.

GRADUATION REQUIREMENTS

Four of the diploma programs that are offered to meet the goals of the individual student are the
Advanced Studies Diploma, Advanced Technical Diploma, the Standard Diploma, and the Standard
Technical Diploma. The Modified Standard Diploma and the Individual Education Plan Program of
Studies are for students with Individual Education Plans (IEP).

STANDARD STUDIES DIPLOMA
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IMsciplimg Credits Required Venhed Credits Venhed Credits

English 4 2 2

Math [Note 1] 3 1 1
Science [Note 2] 3 1 1
Saocial Studics [Note 3] 3 1 1
Physical Ed./Health 2

Fine Art or CTE [Note 4] 2

Econ. & Finance 1

Electives [Note 5] 4

Student Selected Test [Note 6] 1

Total 22 (] 5
Note 1:

Courses completed to sotisfy this requirement sholl include at least two different course selections from: Algebro; Geometry; Algebro
Funchions and Dota Anolysis; Algebro N, or other mothematcs courses above the level of Algebro I,

Note 2

Courses completed 1o sotiafy this reguirement sholl inglude course seledtions from at least two different soence disciphnes. earth
science, biology, chemistry, or physics.

Note 3:

Courses compicted to sotsfy this reguirement shall include U5, and Virginig History, US. and Virginig Govermment, and one course in
either world hisiory or geography or boith.

Note 4

Credits earned for this requirement sholl include one credit in fine or performing arts or career and technicol educotion

Note 5:

Courses to sotisfy this requirement sholl include ot least two sequential clectives (such as Art Foundotions and Drowing & Painting, or
Moteriols & Processes and Welding)

Note &

Students in the closses of 2020 ond 2021 may utilire odditional tests for earming verified credit in computer scence, technology.
career or technicol educotion, econamics or other oreas.

Beginning with students entering ninth grode for the first time in 2013-2014, o student must also: (1) eorn o boord-opproved
career and technicol educotion credentiol to groduate with o Stondard Diploma, (2) successfully complete one virtual course,
which may be non-credit bearing.
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Class of 2022 &

Classes of 2021
Bevond

Discipline Credits Regquired Verihed Credits Verihied Credits

Math [Note 1]

Social Studies [Note 3]

Forcign Language [Note 4]

Econ. & Finance

Student Selected Test [Note 5]

MNote 1:

Cowrses compleied to sotisfy this requirement sholl include ot least three different course selections from among: Algebra | Geomeiry, Algebra I or
other mathematics courses above the kevel of Algebra i1

Note 2:

Courtes completed to satisfy this requirement shall include course selections from of least three different science disciplines from among: sarth
science, biology, chemistry, or physics.

Mote 3:

Cowrses completed o sotisfy this requirement sholl include ULS. ond Virginio Histary, ULS. and Virginia Government and two courses in either world

history or geography or bath.

Nate 4:

Courses completed o satisfy this requirement shall include three years of one longuage or two years of two languages.

Note 5:

Students in the dasses of 2020 ond 2021 maoy utilive additional tests for earning verified credit in computler science, lechnology, coreer or technical
education, econamics or otheér areas.

Beginning with students entering ninth grade for the first time in 2013-2014, o student must successfully complete one virtual course, which may
be non-credit bearing, 1o groduote with on Advanced Studies Diploma.

SCHOOL COUNSELOR GUIDELINES

Student counseling services are designed to help the individual student achieve educational, social,
and personal goals that are consistent with the child’s interests, needs, and abilities. The program is
built upon the belief that each student is unique, capable, and deserving of all we can offer at
Quarles. The counselor works closely with the students, parents, teachers, and community
members. Conferences with the guidance counselor may be arranged at any time upon request.

The school counselor’s role is to provide the leadership necessary to manage the school-counseling
program and ensure effective strategies to implement counseling standards revised by the Virginia
Board of Education in 2004. A professional school counselor is available to collaborate with parents,
teachers, administrators, and other school and community members to foster, promote, and improve
student success and achievement in the school setting. The Virginia Board of Education counseling
standards are comprised of three domains; academic, career, and personal/social. Specific
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standards for each domain have been developed by the Virginia Board of Education and are available
for review by contacting the school counselor.

School Counseling Activities for Students include classroom developmental guidance lessons, small
group counseling opportunities, as well as one on one individual counseling session. The nature of
the school counseling services are brief and solution-focused rather than therapeutic. School
counseling services are designed to address developmental concerns that have direct relevance to
the educational success of students. School counseling services are not designed to provide
long-term therapy. Parents or guardians may want to contact the counselor for a list of professionals
in private practice settings or in-home service providers to better address and meet the individual
student’'s emotional mental health needs &/or family relationship issues that require more intensive
therapy than can be provided in the school setting. The school counseling program’s purpose is to
serve students in the educational setting. The purpose is not to generate information for court
proceedings or to be involved in court litigation.

Students may be referred for counseling services by parents, teachers, and administrators or by
self-referring. Written parental consent will be obtained for any student participating in a small group
or involved in on-going individual counseling services. Small counseling groups focus on issues such
as; family changes, grief & loss issues, self-esteem & confidence building, peer relations & social
issues, anger management & positive decision-making skills. Classroom guidance lessons focus on
Social Skills; getting better at getting along, dealing with bullying, friendship & peer relation skills, as
well as Character Development Traits such as, honesty, respecting self & others, kindness. Parents
may contact the school counselor to view materials used in class guidance lessons. Parents may
contact the school counselor regarding the “opt out” policy if they do not want their child to participate
in counseling or guidance activities.

Parenting Programs are also offered through the year, WE ENCOURAGE PARENTS TO SEEK ANY
RESOURCES NEEDED WITH GQES.

The counselor is available to meet and consult with school staff. Materials for staff to use in working
with students, managing behaviors, understanding developmental needs, and setting up effective
classroom behavior management plans are available for loan in the counseling office. All student

information is confidential. Suggestions of ways to work with students may be shared with staff.
Ms. Sara Shoemaker serves as our school counselor at GQES.

INCLEMENT WEATHER (NO SCHOOL, DELAYS)

In the event of INCLEMENT weather (snow, ice, etc.), the Winchester Public Schools will:

e Close schools (Announcements are made on local radio or television communications,
social media, School Messenger with a strong possibility of having virtual learning at
home on those days.)

e Delayed openings (In situations where the Superintendent feels that road conditions
may change sufficiently to make travel in the mornings, the Superintendent will
announce a delayed opening. Please listen to the radio or television announcements

o ONE HOUR DELAY: Buses will run exactly one hour later. Dismissal times
remain unchanged. Breakfast and lunch will be served.
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o TWO HOUR DELAY: Buses will run exactly two hours later. Dismissal times
remain unchanged. Grab and go breakfast will not be served; lunch will be
served.

e FEarly Dismissal: If weather conditions grow steadily worse during the school day, the
Superintendent may close the schools early. If conditions are severe early in the day, a
1:00pm dismissal is likely; if the conditions are not serious by mid-morning but worse as the
day progresses, children will be dismissed as early in the afternoon as the buses can
arrive. Again, please listen for an early dismissal announcement.

e We will use the School Messenger to notify parents along with social media outlets.

LIBRARY COVID-19 Addendum

When school is not occurring in a pandemic with an infectious disease, students are encouraged to
use the library during, before, and after school for reading/and or research--- however, we are still
in the pandemic. The media center provides students access to a wide variety of print and
electronic materials and resources. The library will be used in a different way during the
pandemic.

“Today a reader; tomorrow a leader.” ~ W. Fusselman

LUNCH AND BREAKFAST COVID-19 Addendum

School breakfasts and lunches are available to all students. A student who packs his lunch may
purchase milk separately. If parents choose to pack lunches, please pack healthy and nutritious
meals.

Parents are invited to join their own children at lunch at the child’s class lunch time when we are not
in a pandemic with Covid-19. Parents are asked to please notify the main office before coming to
lunch, so our cafeteria staff will prepare additional portions under normal operation. However, at
this time, all parents are asked to refrain from coming into the schools for lunch due to the
pandemic. We need to maintain a safe environment. Therefore, students will not be
congregating in our cafeteria. Instead, all students will eat in their classrooms with their
teachers.

Parent Lunch Visitors EXCEPT WHEN WE ARE IN A PANDEMIC:

Below are the guidelines in regard to visiting your child during lunch time (when we are not in a
pandemic)

e All visitors must check in at the office and get a visitor’s badge via going through our
RAPTOR system.

e Parents are invited to have lunch with their children. (Once a week as a guideline) when not in
a pandemic. .

e Parents will say their “goodbyes” in the cafeteria and the student will return to class with the
assistant or teacher.

e Students are expected to follow the cafeteria expectations at all times.
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LOST AND FOUND COVID-19 Addendum

Due to Covid-19, we will not keep items beyond one day to help mitigate the spread of this
infectious disease. Please put your child’s name on clothing, in the event the item is left at
school. Lost and found items may be claimed, if the item is found, by contacting the office staff.
Thank you for labeling your child’s belongings.

MOMENT OF SILENCE

A Moment of Silence is required before each school day. All staff, students, parents, and visitors are
asked to observe a Moment of Silence. The Moment of Silence was enacted into Virginia law on July
1, 2000.

Newsletters

GQES, a monthly newsletter featuring: programs, school notices, PTO events, community news,
upcoming events, information from the principals, and ‘shout outs’ will be sent to parents/students as
well as made available online. Teachers will be asked to submit information for the newsletter. The
purpose of the monthly newsletter is to inform parents about what is going on at Quarles, stimulate
interest in school activities, communicate expectations, celebrate successes, and seek feedback.

PARENT CHECKPOINT STATIONS coviD-19 Addendum

For everyone’s safety, GQES now has a vestibule at the front entrance. VALID IDENTIFICATION CARDS
(DRIVER’S LICENSES, FEDERAL GOVERNMENT-ISSUED IDENTIFICATION CARDS WITH PHOTOS) ARE
REQUIRED TO ENSURE STUDENT SAFETY. PLEASE HAVE IDENTIFICATION AND BE COOPERATIVE WITH

SCHOOL OFFICIALS DAILY.

We ask for parents to be attentive at our parent checkpoint station outside the main entrance. We
ask for parents to say goodbye, give hugs and send their children directly into the school. This helps
our school remain safe and secure. If a parent needs any assistance, please seek a school official.
Please do not send your child to school, in this pandemic, if the child is ill.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Pledge of Allegiance is recited daily at the start of each day. During the recitation of the Pledge,
students are expected to stand and recite the Pledge of Allegiance. (No student shall be compelled
to recite the Pledge if a parent/guardian objects in writing on grounds or religious, philosophical, or
other grounds.)

PHYSICAL EDUCATION

Students are expected to participate in physical education in grades PREK-4. Only students who
have a doctor’s note can be exempt from regular physical education activities. Food and drinks are
not allowed in the gym area for safety. Proper dress for physical education includes clothing for
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students and shoes to be tied in order to move freely. Please contact our office if you need
assistance.

RECESSES

All students and teachers will have multiple recesses. The value of recess and unstructured play is
quite evident, Researchers like Pasi Sahlberg and William Doyle have studied 700 articles published
in peer-reviewed educational, medical, and scientific journals that have formed their basis for their
new book, LET THE CHILDREN PLAY where they noticed the rising obesity, declining mental health,
increasing stress, growing disengagement in school and lack of life satisfaction, overprescription of
drugs to deal with childhood problems that may be caused by a variety of cultural and social stresses,
including the lack of intellectual and physical play (Sahblerg, P. & Doyle, 2019, p. 37). Play (recess) is
one of the keys to giving our children the skills and habits of mind they need to be successful and
happy including being creative, innovative, focused, resilient, empathetic as well as gaining
concentration, expressiveness, and executive functioning. Play is the best way to release a child’s
imagination, innovation, and creative thought. Children and adults will go out daily for recesses.

RECOGNITION OF STUDENTS

Students at GQES are recognized for good citizenship and academic achievement per day, week,
month, and grading period. These recognition opportunities may include having work on display in
public areas, participating in school wide celebrations for CHAMELEONS SOAR & BE KIND, being
asked to make presentations, or additional award ceremonies. Recognizing student effort and
achievement frequently is a correlate of a highly effective school. Final award ceremonies will occur
at the end of school.

RESOURCES FOR PARENTS (Web-based)

At GQES, we have resources for parents including information from our School Counselor on topics
like after school programs, and community sponsored programs, at school. Please contact the main
office or school counselor for resources we have at school. Our school website will include additional
resources.

REPORT CARDS

Report cards will be issued every 9 weeks. At the end of the 2™ and 4™ 9-weeks, report cards are
sent directly home. Additional conferences may be requested by parents, teachers, or the principal
whenever necessary. Communication between home and school helps ensure optimal student
learning performance.
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SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS 2021-2022
Marie Imoh Chairman
Karen Anderson-Holman, Vice Chairman
Michael Birchenough
Bryan Pearce Gonzales
Elyus Wallace
Carmen Crawford

Erica Truban

SCHOOL HOURS

The main office at Quarles Elementary is open from 7:00am-3:30pm. Our main office number is
540-662-3575. In an effort to decrease the wait time for our parents, we have activated an automated
answering system. Please listen to the available options and select the appropriate number to be

connected to the person/department that you are trying to reach.

SCHOOL PICTURE DAYS COVID-19 Addendum

School pictures will be scheduled following Covid-19 protocols. The dates for 2021-2022
include: 9/30/21 (Fall individual pictures); November 4, 2021 (Make-Ups for individual
students); 1/27/22: (Group Pictures); 3/24/22 (Spring Individual pictures).

YEARBOOKS

Orders for the GQES Yearbook will be shared at the beginning of the second semester. Yearbooks
are delivered to students/parents by the end of the school year.

SCHOOL SECURITY PLAN

VALID IDENTIFICATION CARDS (DRIVER’S LICENSES, FEDERAL GOVERNMENT-ISSUED
IDENTIFICATION CARDS WITH PHOTOS ARE REQUIRED TO ENSURE STUDENT SAFETY.
PLEASE HAVE IDENTIFICATION AND BE COOPERATIVE WITH SCHOOL OFFICIALS DAILY

e All visitors are directed to go to the front entrance, safely enter the school vestibule, and be
patient while learning the school security plan. Once cleared from the safety vestibule, parents

or visitors will be escorted with a school official for safety.

e Teachers and staff have been instructed to inquire of any person who is not wearing

identification and direct them to the main office.
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e During the school day, all parents/guardians are required to come to the safety vestibule and
sign out children safely. Students are not permitted to wait outside the building without
supervision.

e All outside doors will be locked during the school day and are only accessible by staff. .

e At no time should a parent or visitor be allowed access to the school without properly following
the school security plan.

SNACKS IN CLASS COVID-19 Addendum

At Quarles, it is permissible to allow children to have a snack and/or water in class. During this
Covid-19 pandemic, all water fountains are not accessible. Instead, there will be a touchless
water filling station in each building. All students are asked to have their own water bottles to
drink at school. Please label your child’s water bottle. Research shows that students who are
nourished perform better academically. Parents are asked to cooperate with the classroom teacher’s
suggestions for healthy snacks for students. Due to food allergy issues, no homemade treats or food
will be permitted to be brought in. Any edible items will need to be store bought and contain an
ingredient list on the packaging.

STANDARDS OF LEARNING TESTS COVID-19 Addendum

Students in grades three and four usually take the Virginia Standards of Learning (SOL) tests at the
end of the school year. However, in the Pandemic for school year 2021-2022, all students in
grades 3 and 4 will take the SOL tests two times (Fall 2021) and (Spring 2022). During the
pandemic, the Virginia Department of Education (VDOE) will issue guidelines on how schools
will measure student performance. Student performances on SOL tests are used to determine
which students are in need of additional assistance as well as awarding our school’'s accreditation
status with the State of Virginia. The following grades and SOL tests are as follows:

e Grade 3: Reading, Math,

e Grade 4: Reading, Math

o Virginia Studies at grade 4 is being determined by the VDOE
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Winchester Public Schools

Policy Summaries

Attendance Reporting

Excused and unexcused absences shall be counted for each individual student and shall be reported to the
Virginia Department of Education.

Dismissal Precautions

Principals shall not release a student during the school day to any person not authorized by the student's
parent/guardian to assume responsibility for the pupil. Students shall be released only on request and
authorization of the parent/guardian. The Superintendent shall provide procedures for release of pupils who
are not residing with or under the supervision of a parent/guardian. The burden of proof on the authority of
the person to receive the student is on the requesting party. A formal checkout system shall be maintained in
each school.

Tardy

If excessive tardies continue then the following could occur:

1. If an elementary student arrives at school late, then a parent/guardian must accompany him/her to
the office to be signed in.

1 Excessive tardies may be referred to an administrator for disciplinary action.

2. If a student is on a school zone variance, that variance can be revoked due to excessive tardies
or absences.

3. If a student has moved out of the city during a school semester the student may continue in
attendance without payment of tuition until the end of the semester. In the event of excessive
absences, tardies, and/or discipline issues the administration may review this privilege on a case by
case basis.

Boundaries Policy — GM
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MAINTAINING PROFESSIONAL STAFF/STUDENT BOUNDARIES —

Winchester Public Schools ("WPS'" or the "Division") provides its students with a safe and supportive
learning environment and protects its students from sexual misconduct and abuse. The responsibility to
protect students from sexual misconduct and abuse is shared by the Winchester Public School Board
(""School Board"), Superintendent, administrators, teachers, other School Board employees, volunteers,
parents, state agencies and law enforcement.

Although the Division has dedicated, professional staff members, it is important to be certain that proper
boundaries between staff members and students are maintained at all times in order to ensure respect for the
ethical and legal duties in the staff/student relationship and the essential duty of a staff member to serve as a
role model to the student. In doing so, staff members will demonstrate a focus on job duties, a commitment
to promote educational purposes, and an unconditional dedication to professionalism in conduct and
interactions with students.

For the purposes of this Policy, a "staff member" is defined to include all School Board employees,
including without limitation all administrators, counselors, teachers, nurses, student support specialists,
support staff, coaches, employees of virtual school programs (to include but not be limited to distance
learning, online programs) and vendors providing instructional services to students, as well as all student
teachers, interns, practicum students, volunteers and community members. In addition, the term
"immediately' is defined as reporting a situation that may constitute a violation of this Policy, including
without limitation an appearance of impropriety, within 24 hours of the first suspicion of the violation.

All staff members are to maintain a professional, moral, and ethical relationship in their conduct with
students and shall serve as role models for students at all times, whether on or off School property, both
during and outside of school hours. The Division encourages healthy relationships between students and
staff members that promote student achievement and success. At the same time, clear and reasonable
boundaries for interactions between students and staff members are necessary to protect students from
sexual misconduct and abuse and to protect staff members from misunderstandings and false accusations.

All staff members have a responsibility to provide an atmosphere conducive to learning through consistent
and fairly applied discipline and the maintenance of professional physical and emotional boundaries with
students. These boundaries shall be maintained regardless of the student's age, the perceived consensual
nature of the relationship or activity, the location of the activity, and whether the staff member directly
supervises the student. For staff members whose children are students of WPS, this policy is not intended to
violate or otherwise intrude upon the usual parent/child relationship.

Personal contact between students and staff members must always be professional, non-sexual, appropriate
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to the circumstances, and unambiguous in meaning. A boundary invasion is an act, omission, or pattern of
behavior by a staff member that does not have an educational purpose and either abuses or compromises the
staff/student professional relationship or has the potential to abuse or compromise the staff/student
professional relationship.

Unacceptable Conduct

Examples of boundary invasions by staff members include but are not limited to the following:

Any type of inappropriate physical contact with a student or any other conduct that might be
considered harassment under Policies GBA/JFHA Prohibition Against Harassment and

Retaliation.
Showing inappropriate images to a student, including pornography;

Dating a student, or discussing or planning a future romantic or sexual relationship with a
student;

Making sexual advances toward a stude